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March 1, 2019


The Honorable Rod Dembowski
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Dembowski: 

As required in the adopted 2019-2020 King County Biennial Budget, Ordinance 18835, Section 101, Proviso P5, this letter transmits the Modular Dorm Plan requested by the Metropolitan King County Council. 

The plan describes bringing to King County 20 modular dormitory units with the intent to use this resource to temporarily house individuals experiencing homelessness. As required in the proviso, the plan includes information on the proposed locations for the units, the configuration of the units at each location as known to date, the budget and the timeline for beginning operations. The proviso also requests a description of efforts completed or planned to seek public input from communities where the dorm units may be placed. 

Significant work has been completed and more is in progress by staff of the Department of Community and Human Services (DCHS) and the King County Department of Executive Services Facilities Management Division (FMD), in collaboration with staff at Metro, the owner of the property on which the first six modular units have been placed.  

FMD purchased 20 modular units previously used as temporary worker housing, and had them refurbhsed and shipped to King County. Six are on County land in the SODO area where they will be used to create interim housing for people exiting homelessness. The other 14 will be stored while DCHS prepares a competitive process to determine their future sites.  

SODO Interim Housing Project: Six modular dorm units have been placed at 1505 Sixth Avenue South, a vacant parking lot owned by Metro. The project will assist up to 48 individuals who have experienced chronic homelessness and have multiple barriers to securing stable housing. The tenants will have been identified through King County’s Coordinated Entry for All screening and assessment process. Catholic Community Services and Chief Seattle Club will collaborate on this project, with a focus on serving the urban native population. Both will contract with DCHS. 

To gather input on siting, design, services and other logistics, DCHS and FMD met with the Pioneer Square Neighborhood Association, SODO Business Improvement Area, King County Metro, and leadership from the Amalgamated Transit Union (ATU) Local 587. Two charrettes convened with these partners have helped to inform the project model and site design work toward a June 2019 opening. Cost estimates for site preparation and ancillary facilities are about $4 million and operating costs are about $600,000 per year for 24/7 services. 

Modular Dorm Request for Proposal Process: DCHS is developing a Request for Qualifications (RFQ) to site and operate the remaining 14 units. Preference will be given to applicants outside Seattle in communities disproportionately impacted by homelessness. A community input and engagement plan, developed in partnership between King County and the applicants, will be required. DCHS is organizing a meeting with stakeholders and potential partners, including community based organizations, homeless service providers, religious organizations, affordable housing developers and others to gauge interest. 

The plan demonstrates strong collaboration between staff of several departments working with local partners to provide housing and services for people who are homeless. It aligns with the King County Strategic Plan’s goal of making making homelessness rare, brief and one-time as well as the County’s Equity and Social Justice Initiative core value of preventing homelessness and increasing housing stability. It is estimated that this report required 14 staff hours to produce, costing approximately $882. 

I appreciate the Council’s continued commitment to collaborating on new and innovative approaches to responding to our community’s crisis of homelessness. I look forward to continuing to partner with the Council in 2019 to improve housing stability countywide.  

If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Leo Flor, Director, Department of Community and Human Services, at 206-263-9100.

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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